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	October 2019


Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) Request –  190923004
Thank you for your request in which you asked for the following information from the Ministry of Justice (MoJ): 
Dear Department of Justice, I would like to make an FOI request for the following information from 2016-2019 for each prison in London. 
Number of attacks: 

1. The number of attacks in prisons leading to hospital admissions in each prison in London? 

2. The number of attacks in prisons against other prisoners? 

3. The number of attacks in prisons against any staff? 
4. The number of prisoners who have died from attacks by other prisoners? 

5. The number of prison staff who have died from attacks by prisoners? 

6. The number of prisoners who have been left with life changing injuries? 

Cost: 

7. The average cost of a private ambulance and transporting the prisoner to the hospital? 

8. The average cost of the security for prisoner when in hospital? 

Type of attacks and weapon used: 

9. The number of attacks with an object or weapon? 

10. The number of attacks without a weapon? 

11. The number of reported rapes in prisons? 

12. The number of other types of attacks in prisons and what they are?
Your request has been handled as a request under FOIA. For ease of reference, I have numbered the parts of your request.
I can confirm the MoJ only holds some of the information you have requested in respect of prisons in London. Prisons in London include the following; Belmarsh, Brixton, Bronzefield, Coldingley, Downview, Feltham, High Down, Holloway, Isis, Pentoville, Send, Thameside, Wandsworth and Wormwood Scrubs.
Questions 1, 9, 10 and 11
In relation to this part of your request, I have extracted in the attached excel spreadsheet 4 different tables numbered as 1, 9, 10 and 11 respectively providing data in respect of your questions 1, 9, 10 and 11 above.
You will note that some of the data in the excel table has been presented as ‘-’. This denotes suppressed values of 5 or fewer, or other values which would allow values of 5 or fewer to be derived by subtraction. Providing low figures relating to individuals, constitute personal data and as such exempt from disclosure under section 40(2) of FOIA. 
If a request is made for information and the total figure amounts to five or fewer, the MoJ must consider whether this could lead to the identification of individuals and whether disclosure of this information would be in breach of our statutory obligations under the General Data Protection Regulation and/or the Data Protection Act 2018. 

In this instance we believe that the release of the figures represented with the sign ‘-’, would if combined with other information already in the public domain, risk identification of the individual/s to whom it relates. For this reason, MoJ has chosen not to provide the true number which falls between one and five. However, it should not be assumed that the actual figure represented falls at any particular point within this scale; ‘five or fewer' is used as a replacement value from which it would be difficult to isolate or extract any individual data.

Personal data can only be released if to do so would not contravene any of the data protection principles set out in Article 5(1) of the General Data Protection Regulation and section 34(1) of the Data Protection Act 2018. 

We believe releasing the information into the public domain as requested would be unlawful. Individuals have a clear and strong expectation that their personal data will be held in confidence and not disclosed to the public under the FOIA.  

This is an absolute exemption and does not require a public interest test.
Questions 2, 3, 4 and 12

However, information requested in this part of your request is exempt from disclosure under section 21 of the FOIA because it is reasonably accessible to you at the various links listed below in respect of each question. 

For questions 2 and 3 i.e. prisoner-on-prisoner and prisoner-on-staff attacks, figures from 2016 to 2018 is available respectively at Tables 3.16 and 3.15 at the link below:
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/820335/safety-in-custody-assaults-dec-18.ods
Still at questions 2 and 3 for the period from January to March 2019, the figures are available respectively at Tables 8c and 8e at the link below:
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/820337/Safety-in-custody-summary-q1-2019.xlsm
For question 4 i.e. prisoners who died in prison, the figures for 2016 to June 2018 is available within the 2nd excel sheet titled ‘death pivot’ at the deaths data tool link below:

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/820332/Deaths_data_tool_2019_Q2.xlsx
For question 12 and for the periods 2016 to 2018 and January to March 2019, figures for other types of prison attacks and what they are, can also be obtained within the various other Tables listed as 3.1 to 3.19 and Tables 1 to 9b within both links provided in respect of 2 and 3 above.

However, for the same information in respect of questions 2, 3 and 12 in the period from April to December 2019 and in respect of question 4 in the period July to December 2019, the information is intended for future publication. It is therefore also exempt from disclosure.

Under section 22(1) of the FOIA, we are not obliged to provide information that is intended for future publication. This is a qualified exemption which means that the decision to disclose the information is subject to the public interest test. When assessing whether or not it was in the public interest to disclose the information to you, we took into account the following factors:

Public interest considerations favouring disclosure
· Disclosure would improve transparency in the operations of Government, and of the justice system in particular.
Public interest considerations favouring withholding the information
· It is in the public interest to adhere to the existing publication process for official statistics, which includes time for the data to be collated and properly verified.
· It is also in the public interest to ensure that data used in the compilation of official statistics comply with the Code of Practice for Official Statistics and that resulting outputs are produced to the highest quality. Statistics of high quality are produced to sound methods, with all users having easy and equal access that is fair and open, and are managed impartially and objectively in the public interest. Premature publication could undermine the principle of making the information available to all at the same time through the official publication process.

On balance, I consider the public interest favours withholding the information at this time.

I can confirm that at similar links as above, information in respect of questions 2, 3, and 12 for April to June 2019, July to September 2019 and October to December 2019 shall respectively be published quarterly at the end of October 2019, January 2020 and April 2020. And in respect of question 4 for July to September 2019 and October to December 2019, the information shall respectively be published quarterly at the end of January 2020 and April 2020.  
Questions 5, 6, 7 and 8
The Ministry of Justice does not hold the information requested for this part of your request.

This is because we are not the appropriate authority to contact on these subjects. For all citizens including those in prison, responsibility for information on an individual’s cause of death is usually via an Autopsy (question 5), on whether an individual has suffered ‘life changing injuries’ via medical records (question 6) and the cost of a private ambulance, transportation and security of an individual attending hospital via hospital budgets (questions 7 and 8) are matters for the National Health Service (NHS). As such, HMPPS holds no data on such records able to answer these parts of your request.
Should you wish to contact the NHS England and NHS Wales if they hold the information, I have provided below their contact details:
NHS England
PO Box 16738
Redditch
B97 9PT

england.contactus@nhs.net
NHS Wales, FOIA Team,

Headquarters,

1 Talbot Gateway,

Port Talbot,

SA12 7BR

email: FOIA.Requests@wales.nhs.uk
Please be advised that the FOIA does not oblige a public authority to create information to answer a request if the requested information is not held. The duty is to only provide the recorded information held.
The level of violence in prisons is too high, we are addressing this by recruiting extra staff and giving all staff the tools and training to help them reduce violence.

We invested in nearly 6,000 body-worn cameras to provide high-quality evidence to support prosecutions, and we are giving PAVA, a synthetic pepper spray, to prison officers with additional safety equipment to reduce the risk of serious injuries.
We have recruited more than 4,700 new prison officers over the last two years and our new key-worker scheme means prisoners will receive intensive personal support throughout their sentence.
The Prime Minister recently also announced an additional £100 million to further boost security across the estate. This is in addition to the extra £70 million we have spent on improving safety and tightened security with x-ray scanners and sniffer dogs to keep drugs out.
We do not tolerate assaults on our hardworking prison officers and that is why this government has doubled the maximum sentence for those who assault them.
We take every death in custody very seriously. All deaths in custody are fully investigated by the independent Prisons and Probation Ombudsman and subject to a coroner’s inquest.
2

